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 Alan Smith arranging a ñMustang surpriseò 

Visit us online at www.cafsocal.com  for his wife, Claire. See page 12 for story. 
 

 

© Photo by Ron Fleishman 

No, itôs not Betsy Ross ï itôs our own Col. Pat Brown. In addition to being our Official Seamstress, Pat 
wears these other hats: Ambassador to several local Chambers of Commerce; Public Information 

Officer; Official overseer of our newsletter publication & our website;  and others. Many, many thanks, 
Pat, for all the hats you wear and all you do, and have done, since our Wingôs beginnings! 

 

Wing Staff Meeting, Saturday, November 22, 2014 at 9:30 a.m. at the  
CAF Museum Hangar, 455 Aviation Drive, Camarillo Airport 

 

Our CAF Mission: To Honor American Military Aviation Through Flight, Exhibition and Remembrance.

http://www.cafsocal.com/
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CAF So Cal Wing 
 

Unit Staff Meeting Minutes 
September 27, 2014 

 
Opening 
The regular meeting of the CAF So Cal Wing was called to 
order at 9:35 a.m. on September 27, 2014 in the OôClub by 
Wing Leader, Steve Barber. 
 
Staff Officers Present 
Steve Barber, Ron Missildine, Ken Gottschall, Paul Willett, 
Janet Rizzoli, Gene Oô Neal 
 
Staff Officers Absent 
Jason Somes 
 
Approval of Minutes 
The minutes of the previous meeting were unanimously 
approved as distributed. 
 
Wing Leader ReportðSteve Barber 
 

¶ New Hangar progress 
o Steve and Ron met with Dept. of Airports 
to discuss events; alleged we didnôt turn in 
permits for events on time, etc.; 90% has 
been the airportôs error 

o Met with Walt Calhoun, architect for new 
building; trying to get drawings done  
Á Jorge, Airport Mgr. needed to get 

letter off to FAA two months ago 
indicating our airport project ð
doing it now 

¶ Make sure you attend driverôs school; doing 
alphabetically on Thursdays for 20-30 minutes; 
call before you go.  Will possibly be an annual 
event.  

¶ Ron & LaTanya met with web development 
company, 310 Web Design Studio in Simi Valley   

o Will set up site to look like Midlandôs 
website, but easier to update 

o Staff unanimously approved the $675 to 
draw up contract that will set up our main 
website and the events website  

o Trudy Reynolds, owner 310 Wed Design 
Studio, has a lot of aviation experience 
and other family members with marketing 
and promotions as well as contracts with 
the movie industry for renting sites.   

o Taylin Robinson will be point of contact 
with company, feeding them site content 
and will also be update the site after the 
initial build. Would also like one of the 
cadets involved. Taylin can update 
Facebook to a corporate site and do 
Twitter, a blog and Instagram page.  Will 
work with dept. heads and staff who will 

authorize what will go on the website.  
Other Wing members will be able to 
update, too. Web company may keep 
website updated for us for $50-$60 if we 
canôt.  

 
Finance ReportðPaul Willett 

¶ Month of August was good, but spent a lot 

¶ Most of cash on hand has been spoken for. 

¶ August had no airshow appearances except 
Camarillo 

¶ September air shows profitable. 

¶ Did not fly in Reno, but PX did well.  Some 
expenses were taken care of by airshow. 
 

¶ Current on ANUAC/insurance repayments  

¶ Current on Ward Bros.  
 

¶ Getting to end of cash flow season; may get 
tighter with slow period coming 

 
Maintenance ReportðKen Gotschall 

¶ PT 19 and both T-6 annuals to do 

¶ PBJ left engine hung; had several donations for 
parts, but still need radios. Once get instrument 
panel finished and get money for wiring, can start 
the engines 

¶ Ken flew in an air show in Utah and then went to 
Reno; Bearcat, Hellcat, Spitfire and Zero went to 
Reno for display 

 
Operations ReportðJason Somes 
No report 
 
Executive Officer ReportðRon Missildine 

¶ Airport is applying to bring Aircraft Owners and 
Pilotôs Assn. (AOPA) convention here next year.  
Wing sent letter saying we would support their 
efforts. Est. 600-700 airplanes in April, May or 
October 2015 

¶ Aviation commission/advisory board approved 
EAA sublease 

¶ Went to Simi Town center and VFW has nice 
museum.  Did POW/MIA ceremony; very 
impressive. Maybe they can do that here. 

 
Special Events ReportðLaTanya Barber 

¶ Halloween party cancelled, will do it again next 
year 

¶ Oct 4th, Jim Tierneyôs memorial; will do missing 
man formation; spread ashes over ocean 

¶ Negotiating with Hollywood for November project 

¶ Dec; no income in the next couple of months 

¶ Booked a dozen events in 2015 through October 

¶ Working with company to get more Hollywood 
events 

¶ 99òs career day Nov 14; 250 High School students 
may be attending; will have it here if we donôt get 
the Hollywood deal.  Otherwise will be at CSUCI.  
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¶ Organizing an event to have Giovanniôs Bistro 13 
feed 100 troops for Thanksgiving. Finding 
donations for food.  Working with Navy Bases 
Ventura.  Vern Morseman will do commercial and 
has contact that will go out looking for money; 
figures $15 per person.  Any extra money will be 
donated to Wounded Warrior Project. Per John 
Knopp, Bob Cheveras offered to take us to     Pt. 
Mugu to meet the commander to promote this 
event.  Base may have some left over money from 
Sea Bees fundraising that can help.   John Knopp 
suggested we get in touch of the Lions kids group 
to help with set-up. 

 
Safety ReportðGene OôNeal 

¶ Need ground school set up; pilots/mx people need 
to do annually; per Steve, pick a date; get with 
Ken G. and Rob ñLipsò Hertberg 

¶ C-46 people from Fairbanks, Alaska called looking 
for parts and want to buy a C-46 

¶ For high power turn-up, use large chalks; donôt 
stand in front of propeller when pilots are doing 
high power turn 

¶ New aluminum can crusher installed; take time to 
put in recycle; loosing money throwing  

            in trash 

¶ Do not post information bulletins on door windows; 
safety hazard 

¶ Keep cleaning up hangars 

¶ Pick up safety vests and put in Bearcat locker 
 
 
Museum ReportðJohn Knopp 

¶ Moorpark Foundation for the Arts will have Glenn 
Miller Orchestra fundraiser Oct 17; asked us if we 
would participate. Will supply jeep along with Wing 
brochures 

¶ 70th celebration of Leyte Gulf Oct 25; need Wing 
resourcesðworking with LaTanya. Want to fly 
Hellcat, Zero and Avenger from Chino in the 
afternoon.  Chino just needs call from Steve B. to 
get Avenger; will also ask to send Wildcat. Get 
publicity out per Steve B. 

 
Other 

¶ Christmas Party Friday Dec 5 at hangar; $35 per 
person 

o Dave Flood volunteered to make a sign 
advertising that rides to/from the 
Christmas party will be provided if 
requested   

o Giovanniôs Bistro 13 will be catering with 
full course meal 

o Will also have entertainment 

¶ Per Steve B. an individual wants to donate a Long-
EZ. MX officer will determine if itôs worth any 
money or can salvage for parts.  

¶ Per Pat Brown, Hellcat was featured in Motor 
Trend, Automobile Magazine, Chrysler Power and 
Muscle Car magazines. 

¶ Nominating committee chair Bill OôNeal: 
nominations open until Oct 15th for Wing Leader, 
XO, Safety and MX.  Have at least one candidate 
for each position.  Winners announced at 
Christmas Party.  

¶ Ron Fleishman has a limited number of Alan 
Crockett DVDôs of the airshow. Can go to 
Vimeo.com and search for Wings over Camarillo 
2014. Weôre getting good PR from it. 

 
Adjournment 
Meeting adjourned at 10:35 a.m. by Steve Barber.  The 
next general meeting will be at 9:30 a.m. on October 18th 
in the OôClub. 
 
Minutes Submitted By: 
Janet Rizzoli, 10-12-14 
 

 
 

SAFETY CORNER:                         by Gene OôNeal 

 
You have seen things moving around in the hangar as the 
construction project starts.  SAFETY may be at risk, so 
please use extra caution as you work and move around in 
the hangar.   
 
Do not let the extra clutter impact your work safety.  If it is 
not SAFE, correct the situation.  We must insure that our 
new building disruptions do not carry over in any UNSAFE 
aircraft maintenance practices.  Aircraft SAFETY must 
remain our number one priority. 
  
When you find empty hardware bins, please make a note 
and put it on my desk, but do not remove the empty bins.  
And any written parts requests can be put on my desk, but 
please put your name on it, so I know who to contact.  
Thank you. 
  
SAFETY BEGINS WITH YOU. 
  
Gene O'Neal 
Safety Officer 
Procurement Officer 
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Interesting Early Aviation History : In 
Southern California     By Denham S. Scott, 

from North American Aviation Retirees Bulletin  
(thanks to Steve Barber for this article) 

How many of you know that in 1910, mighty Martin 
Marietta got its start in an abandoned California church? 
That's where Glenn L. Martin with his amazing mother 
Minta Martin and their mechanic Roy Beal constructed a 
fragile biplane that Glenn taught himself to fly. 

It has often been told how Douglas Aircraft started 
operations in 1920 in a barbershop's backroom on L.A. 's 
Pico Boulevard . Interestingly, the barber-shop is still 
operating. 

The Lockheed Company built the first of their famous 
Vegas' in 1927 inside a building currently used by Victory 
Cleaners at 1040 Sycamore in Hollywood . 

In 1922, Claude Ryan, a 24 year old military reserve pilot, 
was getting his hair cut in San Diego, when the barber 
mentioned that the 'town's aviator' was in jail for smuggling 
Chinese illegalôs up from Mexico. Claude found out that if 
he replaced the pilot 'sitting in the pokey,' that he would be 
able to lease the town's airfield for $50 a month - BUT he 
also needed to agree to fly North and East - BUT not 
South! 

Northrop's original location was an obscure Southern 
California hotel. It was available because the police had 
raided the hotel and found that its steady residents were 
money-minded gals entertaining ótransitory' male hotel 
guests. 

 

Glenn Martinôs early pusher-prop biplane 

Glenn Martin built his first airplane in a vacant church, 
before he moved to a vacant apricot cannery in Santa Ana. 
He was a showman and he traveled the county fair and air 
meet circuit as an exhibitionist aviator From his exhibition 
proceeds, Glenn was able to pay his factory workers and 
purchase the necessary wood, linen and wire.  

His mother, Minta and two men ran the factory while Glenn 
risked his neck and gadded about the country. One of his 
workers was 22-year old Donald Douglas [who WAS the 
entire engineering department]. A Santa Monica youngster 
named Larry Bell [later founded Bell Aircraft which today is 
Bell Helicopter Textron] ran the shop. 

Another part of Glenn Martin's business was a flying 
school with several planes based at Griffith Park , and a 
seaplane operation on the edge of Watts where his 
instructors taught a rich young man named Bill Boeing to 
fly. 

Later, Boeing bought one of Glenn Martin's seaplanes and 
had it shipped back to his home in Seattle . At this same 
time, Bill Boeing hired away Glenn's personal mechanic. 
Later, after Boeing's seaplane crashed in Puget Sound , 
he placed an order to Martin for replacement parts. 

Still chafing from having his best mechanic 'swiped,' [a 
trick he later often used himself] Martin decided to take his 
sweet time and allowed Bill Boeing to 'stew' for a while. Bill 
Boeing wasn't known to be a patient man, so he began 
fabricating his own aircraft parts, an activity that morphed 
into constructing entire airplanes and eventually the 
Boeing Company we know today. 

 

Boeingôs Model 12 seaplane 

A former small shipyard nicknamed 'Red Barn' became 
Boeing Aircraft's first home. Soon, a couple of airplanes 
were being built inside, each of them having a remarkable 
resemblance to Glenn Martin's airplanes .. that, 
interestingly, had their own remarkable resemblance to 
Glenn Curtiss' airplanes. 

A few years later, when the Great Depression intervened 
and Boeing couldn't sell enough airplanes to pay his bills, 
he diversified into custom built speed boats and furniture 
for his wealthy friends. 

After WWI, a bunch of sharpies from Wall Street gained 
control of the Wright Brothers Co in Dayton and the Martin 
Company in L.A. and 'stuck them' together as the Wright-
Martin Company. 

Wright-Martin began building an obsolete biplane design 
with a foreign Hispano-Suiza engine. Angered because he 
had been out maneuvered with a bad idea, Martin walked 
out .. taking Larry Bell and other key employees with him. 

From the deep wallet of a wealthy baseball mogul, Martin 
was able to establish a new factory. Then his good luck 
continued, when the future aviation legend Donald 
Douglas, was persuaded by Glenn to join his team. The 
Martin MB-1 quickly emerged from the team's efforts and 
became the Martin Bomber. 
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Interesting Early Aviation History, contôdé 
 

 

Martin MB-1 

Although too late to enter WWI, the Martin Bomber 
showed its superiority when Billy Mitchell used it to sink 
several captured German battleships and cruisers to prove 
its worth. He was later court-marshaled for his effort. 

In Cleveland , a young fellow named 'Dutch' Kindelberger 
joined Martin as an engineer. Later, as the President of 
North American Aviation, Dutch became justifiably well-
known. 

Flashing back to 1920, Donald Douglas had saved 
$60,000, returned to L.A. and rented a barbershop's rear 
room and loft space in a carpenter's shop nearby. There 
he constructed a classic passenger airplane called the 
Douglas Cloudster. 

 

Douglas ñCloudsterò 

A couple of years later, Claude Ryan bought the Cloudster 
and used it to make daily flights between San Diego and 
Los Angeles . This gave Ryan the distinction of being the 
first owner/operator of Douglas transports.  

Claude Ryan later custom-built Charles Lindbergh's 'ride' 
to fame in the flying fuel tank christened: The Spirit of St. 
Louis . 

n 1922, Donald Douglas won a contract from the Navy to 
build several torpedo carrying aircraft. While driving 
through Santa Monica 's wilderness, Douglas noticed an 

abandoned, barn-like movie studio. He stopped his 
roadster and prowled around. That abandoned studio 
became Douglas Aircraft's first real factory. 

With the $120,000 contract in his hand, Donald Douglas 
could afford to hire one or two more engineers. My brother, 
Gordon Scott, had been schooled in the little known 
science of aviation at England's Fairey Aviation, so 
Douglas hired Gordon. 

My first association with the early aviation pioneers 
occurred when I paid my brother a visit at his new work 
place. Gordon was outside on a ladder washing windows. 
He was the youngest engineer. Windows were dirty. And 
Douglas Aircraft Company had no money to pay janitors. 

Gordon introduced me to a towhead guy called Jack 
Northrop, and another chap named Jerry Vultee. Jack 
Northrop had moved over from Lockheed Aircraft. And all 
of them worked together on the Douglas Aircraft's world 
cruiser designs. 
 

 

Douglas ñWorld Cruiserò Seaplane 

While working in his home after work and on weekends, 
Jack designed a wonderfully advanced streamlined 
airplane. When Allan Loughead [Lockheed] found a 
wealthy investor willing to finance Northrop's new airplane, 
he linked up with Allan and together, they leased a 
Hollywood workshop where they constructed the Lockheed 
Vega. It turned out to be sensational with its clean lines 
and high performance. Soon Amelia Earhart and others 
flew the Vega and broke many of aviation's world records. 

I had the distinct pleasure of spending time with Ed 
Heineman who later designed the AD, A3D and A-4 
Skyraider. He told me how my Dad would fly out to 
Palmdale with an experimental aircraft they were both 
working on. They would take it for a few hops and come up 
with some fixes. After having airframe changes fabricated 
in a nearby machine shop, they would hop it again to see if 
they had gotten the desired results. If it worked out, Mr. 
Heinemann would incorporate the changes on the aircraft's 
assembly line. No money swapped hands! 
 
In May 1927, Lindbergh flew to Paris and triggered a 
bedlam where everyone was trying to fly everywhere. 
Before the first Lockheed Vega was built, William 
Randolph Hearst had already paid for it and had it entered 
in an air race from the California Coast to Honolulu. 
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Interesting Early Aviation History, contôdé. 

 

Lindberghôs Ryan ñSpirit of St. Louisò 

In June 1927, my brother, Gordon, left Douglas Aircraft to 
become Jack Northrop's assistant at Lockheed. While 
there, he managed to get himself hired as the navigator on 
Hearst's Vega.  The race was a disaster and ten lives were 
lost. The Vega and my brother vanished. A black cloud 
hung heavily over the little shop. However, Hubert Wilkins, 
later to become Sir Hubert Wilkins, took Vega #2 and 
made a successful polar flight from Alaska to Norway . A 
string of successful flights after that placed Lockheed in 
aviation's forefront. 

 

Lockheed Vega 

I went to work for Lockheed as its 26th employee, shortly 
after the disaster, and I worked on the Vega. It was made 
almost entirely of wood and I quickly became a ñhalf-
assedò carpenter. 

At this time, General Motors had acquired North American 
- consisting of Fokker Aircraft, Pitcairn Aviation [later 
Eastern Airlines] and Sperry Gyroscope - and had hired 
Dutch Kindelberger away from Douglas to run it. Dutch 
moved the entire operation to L.A. where Dutch and his 
engineers came up with the P-51 Mustang. 

Interestingly, just a handful of young men played roles 
affecting the lives of all Americans ..... as it initiated the 
Southern California metamorphosis, from a semi-desert 
with orange groves and celluloid, into a dynamic complex, 
supporting millions. 

Although this technological explosion had startlingly 
humble beginnings, taking root as acorns in - a barber 
shop's back room - a vacant church - and an abandoned 
cannery - it  eventually came to fruition as mighty oaks. 
  

Wing Staff Elections: 2014 
 
The Wing Nomination Committee, consisting of Bill OôNeill, 
Paul Kleinbaum and Mike Hohls,  has so far come up with 
four candidates for our four Wing Staff positions that will 
become open for the term of 2015 ï 2016. 
 
Candidates are:  for Wing Leader ï Ron Missildine; for 
Wing Executive Officer ï Steve Barber, Sr.; for 
Maintenance Officer ï Mike Perrenoud; and for Safety 
Officer ï Gene OôNeal. 
 
The Official Ballot for this yearôs Wing Staff Election is 
printed on page 14 of this issue of ñFlight Line.ò Please 
read the directions carefully and follow them in completing 
your ballot for this yearôs election.  
 
All ballots, properly filled out and submitted, must be 
placed in the ballot box in the ñO Clubò by noon of 
Saturday, November 29, 2014. Those mailing in their 
ballots, please plan to have them in the mail by 
November 20 in order to make sure they arrive before 
the 29th. 
 
On Saturday, November 29, 2014, our Election 
Committee, made up of Ron Fleishman, Hugh Richards, 
and John Syrdahl, will count the ballots after the deadline 
and make up a report for the Wing Staff and CAF HQ as to 
the outcome of the election. They will announce the new 
Wing Staff Officers, to serve from January 1, 2015 to 
December 31, 2016, at the Christmas Party on December 
5, 2014. 
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Report From The Road     by Col. Scott Drosos 

Note: Scott is a captain with Atlas Air, a major cargo 
carrier airline. He has been a member of our Wing for 
many years, and is an active team member on the PBJ 
Restoration Crew. He flies 747-8s, 747-400s and even 
the 747 ñDreamlifterò ï the modified 747 that carries 
Boeing 787 parts from all over the world to Everett, 
WA and other locations where the 787 is built. Here is 
part of his latest journal of his world-wide travels. 

 

One of the 747-400s that Scott pilots. 

Squeezed into a corner 

I had a scant 5 days off before my next trip, which was a 
10-day affair that started on May 28th. After dead-heading 
back to LA on American Airlines, I operated a 13 ½ -hour 
flight to Incheon, South Korea. That flight was memorable, 
but not in a good way, because it ended up being one of 
the tightest fuel situations Iôve ever had in my career.  

On long flights like that there is always a trade-off between 
how much fuel versus how much payload you can take. It 
would be nice to be able to take all the fuel you want, but 
fuel weighs a lot, and no matter what you do, you canôt 
exceed the maximum gross take-off weight of the airplane, 
which is a legal limit. Once you hit that number, for every 
extra pound of fuel you add you have to remove a pound 
of cargo. And customers donôt like it when you start leaving 
some of their cargo behind! 

Sometimes itôs a real balancing act, and our flight plans 
are carefully calculated to accommodate the highest 
possible payload with the least amount of fuel that will get 
us there safely and within legal limits. These calculations 
are done by our dispatch department and are based on 
weather reports for destination and alternate airports, as 
well as route of flight and forecast winds aloft at various 
altitudes. As the captain, I have the discretion to add extra 
fuel if Iôm not comfortable with the amount shown on the 
flight plan, but I have to be able to justify it, and from the 
companyôs point of view, itôs black or white ï either youôre 
legal with the fuel they gave you or youôre not, and they 
sure donôt want you leaving payload behind for extra fuel 
that isnôt required. As soon as I see that weôre planned for 
a maximum weight takeoff, I know thereôs no room for 
even a few extra gallons, so in that situation youôre really 
squeezed into a corner. 

On this flight I was forecast to land with 10,500 kg of fuel 
remaining (basically ï 10 ½ tons). That may sound like a 
lot, but itôs barely an hour of flying time, which would be 
used up pretty quickly if you had to hold on arrival or go to 
your alternate (airport), depending on how far away it was. 
And, of course, you always need a comfortable amount of 
fuel remaining. No matter what ï you canôt land with zero 
left! 
 

But it was legal, and the weather was forecast to be good, 
so off we went, departing Los Angeles right at the 
maximum gross takeoff weight for the airplane of 875,000 
pounds. Things would be fine as long as there werenôt any 
surprises, but unfortunately, there were. 
 
ñWind Burstò 
 

We do fuel burn checks regularly as we fly along, 
comparing actual fuel remaining at certain navigation fixes 
with that predicted on the flight plan. As I mentioned, these 
predictions are based on forecast winds aloft, which are 
usually very accurate. Occasionally, though, headwinds 
are stronger than forecast, and this was one of those 
occasions.  

 

Headwinds as high as 100 or more when flying west are 
common, and are accounted for during the flight planning 
stage, at which time the fuel requirements are adjusted to 
compensate. But if the actual winds end up being more 
than forecast, that can mean a significant increase in fuel 
burn over a 13-hour flight. 

 

Another factor is altitude, as the winds can often be 
significantly different at different altitudes. Generally 
speaking, the higher you go, the more efficient the airplane 
is, and, therefore, the less fuel you use ï but not if youôre 
climbing to an altitude that has a much stronger headwind. 
Again, itôs a balancing act, which requires good judgment 
for optimum results, and as captain, thatôs my job. 

 

On this flight I noticed that we had started falling behind 
the flight planned fuel estimates. This was because the 
actual winds at altitude were about 20 to 30 knots above 
forecast. This is what we refer to as a ñwind burstò in pilot 
slang. I kept an eye on it during my six hours in the seat, 
and it was starting to concern me somewhat, but it wasnôt 
yet at the critical point. About halfway into the flight, I 
handed the captainôs seat off to one of my relief pilots and 
went back to the bunk for some rest.  

 

Several hours later I happened to wake up, and came up 
to the cockpit to see how things were going. I was 
surprised to see that the relief crew had climbed the 
airplane to a much higher altitude, and was now bucking 
150-knot headwinds, well above what we would have had 
at the flight-planned altitude. They had apparently fallen 
victim to the ñhigher is always betterò mentality, without 
considering the effect of the additional headwind at that 
altitude. 
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We were now well behind flight-planned fuel burns, which 
greatly concerned me. I immediately told them to descend 
to a lower altitude and waited while ATC approved this. 
The winds dropped off by about 35 knots at that altitude, 
but there was no replacing the fuel lost during the time 
spent at the higher level. 
 
As we approached Incheon, our fuel situation was starting 
to get critical, so when I checked in with the approach con-
trollers I used the key words ñminimum fuel,ò a phrase 
which is not a declaration of emergency, but which advises 
the controllers we cannot accept any undue delay, or it 
may easily become an emergency. 
 
Fortunately, they got us right in with no further delays. 
When we landed, we had 8,500 kg of fuel remaining, and 
7,700 kg  left after taxiing to the gate. That was the lowest 
fuel level Iôve ever landed with in a 747, and well below my 
personal minimum target of 10 tons (10,000 kg) on 
landing. If anything, 7,700 kg would be the minimum 
amount of fuel Iôd want to arrive at my alternate airport 
with, not at my destination airport.  
 
But ï lesson learned. I vowed to do a better job of briefing 
the relief pilots before I leave the cockpit about when Iôd 
prefer them to climb, rather than leaving it up to them, or 
making assumptions that they will follow the flight plan or 
alert me if things started to look bad. Either way, I was 
glad I happened to stop up to the cockpit when I did.  Had 
we stayed at that altitude much longer we might not have 
had the fuel to make it all the way to Incheon. Then I would 
have had to make the difficult decision to divert to 
somewhere in Japan for gas. Iôm glad that wasnôt the case! 

 

Scott in his ñofficeò 

 

Boeingôs converted ñDreamlifterò 

Retired Commercial Airline Pilot From 
Japan Preparing To Fly Rare World 
War II Plane Based In Ventura County 
Interview by Lance Orozco, News Director, KCLU News 

 
Posted on Wednesday, September 3, 2014  

 

© Photo by Lance Orozco 
Col. Ken Nishimura, right, consulting with Col. Alex Ferrasci 

on an aspect of aircraft maintenance at CAF-So Cal Wing. 

  
Col. Ken Nishimura flew hundreds of thousands of people 
millions of miles over his more than three decade career 
as a commercial airlines pilot for Japan Airlines. 
 
Now, the retired Japanese pilot makes regular trips to the 
Commemorative Air Force ï Southern California Wing at 
Camarillo Airport in Ventura County from his home outside 
of Tokyo, as he trains to fly one of the rarest vintage 
planes in the world, the CAFôs Mitsubishi A6M3 Zero. 
 
KCLUôs News Director Lance Orozco has the story, from 
Camarillo. 
 
Click on link to listen to/download story:   
http://www.kclu.org/2014/09/03/retired-commercial-airline-
pilot-from-japan-preparing-to-fly-rare-world-war-two-plane-
based-in-ventura-county/ 

 

É Photo by Phil Makanna, ñGhostsò 
CAFôs A6M3 Zero at Wanaka, New Zealand 

http://www.kclu.org/2014/09/03/retired-commercial-airline-pilot-from-japan-preparing-to-fly-rare-world-war-two-plane-based-in-ventura-county/
http://www.kclu.org/2014/09/03/retired-commercial-airline-pilot-from-japan-preparing-to-fly-rare-world-war-two-plane-based-in-ventura-county/
http://www.kclu.org/2014/09/03/retired-commercial-airline-pilot-from-japan-preparing-to-fly-rare-world-war-two-plane-based-in-ventura-county/
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There Once Was A Flight Engineeré 
by Col. David Baker 
 
The demise of the professional F/E was a very sad day 
in aviation.  During my twenty-year career with Cathay 
Pacific, seventeen of those as captain ï I had the privilege 
of flying with some of the best Flight Engineers in the 
world. That other pair of eyes and a third brain often saved 
 many aircraft - there were two such occasions in one 
major European-based airline that I can recall that 
happening. 
 
B-36 Cockpit Gauge Maze 

 

 
The B-36 was a state of the art airplane in its day. The 
Flight Engineer was responsible for starting, maintaining 
and shutting down the 6 Radial Engines and 4 Jet Engines 
required to make it fly. Ten engines total! 
 
No modern "Fly-by-Wire" or computer controlled aircraft 
involved here.  Just straightforward old manpower, 
brainpower (and guts!) 
 
Click on the link below for a 360 degree panorama of the 
flight engineer's station on a B-36: Six propeller-driven R-
4360s and four J-47 jets to keep an eye on, plus fuel, 
pressurization, hydraulics, electrical, and other systems. 
 
Click here: NMUSAF- B-36J Engineer 
<http://www.nmusafvirtualtour.com/media/062/B-
36J%20Engineer.html> 

 

B-36 ñPeacemakerò Flight Engineerôs Station 

As for the aircraft that I flew with an F/E at Cathay Pacific - 
all our aircraft had F/Es.  I started on the L188 Lockheed 
Electra as a first officer and within two years I transitioned 
on to the four-jet Convair 880 and shortly thereafter was 
upgraded to captain.  I did six years on the 880, which was 
one of my favorite all-time aircraft, the XK-E of the skies. I 
then moved up to the Boeing 707-320 and stayed on that 
aircraft for six years as a training captain and check 
airman.  When Cathay bought the L1011 TriStar I flew that 
for two years.  Great aircraft but like most Lockheed 
aircraft over engineered to heck and the early models we 
had were also very underpowered with the original RB211 
(later models were more powerful and very efficient).  Nice 
aircraft with a great big cockpit, I could get into my seat 
from either side, a nice place to work!    

Finally along came the Boeing 747 and I attended 
Cathay's second course in Seattle.  I stayed on the 747 as 
a senior captain for my final four years in Cathay and that 
aircraft is still my all time favorite, the queen of the skies. 
Incidentally Cathay operated the TriStar and the 747 over 
the same period and it was rumored that HAECO (the 
Cathay maintenance organization at Kai Tak) could 
maintain four 747s with the same number of man hours as 
one TriStar! 

All of the above aircraft had a professional flight engineer. 
All the Cathay F/Es were 5-year apprenticed fully-licensed 
engineers who had trained in airlines like QANTAS, British 
Airways, Air New Zealand and the Royal Air Force and 
had an impressive maintenance background.  They truly 
were an elite bunch of guys and you knew that if you were 
in some out-of-the-way place with no maintenance 
facilities - like Bali or Seam Reap - and you needed a 
starter motor or alternator changed, (we carried an 
impressive spares box in the lower hold), they could do it 
and sign the aircraft off.   

The other fine safety feature that Cathay adopted was that 
the F/E had his own set of Jeppesen approach charts on 
his knee or table and he took an active part in the 
departure or approach briefing and monitored what was 
going on all the way to touch down.  That is why I say that 
their demise was a backward step in aviation, but, as with 
all things in this money- conscious business, the 
manufacturers build the aircraft that the airline 'bean 
counters' want in order to make more money.  QED. 

 

Cathay Pacific Boeing 747-400 

http://www.nmusafvirtualtour.com/media/062/B-36J%20Engineer.html
http://www.nmusafvirtualtour.com/media/062/B-36J%20Engineer.html
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AIRSHO 2014 
From CAF HQôs Online E-Mail Newsletter 
 

 

© Photo by Kevin Hong 

 
This was the 51st CAF AIRSHO. It showcased some of the 
most iconic aircraft from World War II and top aerobatic 
performers from the CAF's own B-29 Superfortress FIFI to 
Kyle Franklin's Dracula.  
 

 

© Photo by Chris Ebdon 

 
Having come from the successful CAF WWII Air Expo in 
Dallas the previous weekend, CAF Staff and Volunteers 
were excited to keep the momentum going to another 
great CAF event. Early reports of ticket sales and Colonel 
registrations were similar to years past - but no one would 
have expected the last minute turn-out of both members 
and attendees.  
 
This show's attendance on Sunday was record-setting for 
a CAF AIRSHO. At least 250 CAF Colonels attended the 
event and several thousand came for the show, and all 
had a wonderful time.   
 
Many thanks to all the members and volunteers who came 
out and helped make this homecoming such a great 
success! 
 

 

© Photo by Kevin Hong 

 

© Photo by Chris Ebdon 

 

© Photo by Chris Ebdon 

 

© Photo by Chris Ebdon 
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A Surprise Mustang Ride      
by Mike Greywitt © Photos courtesy of Alan and Claire Smith 

Recently, Claire Smith, of El Dorado, CA, called our 
Aviation Museum and reserved a Vintage Airplane Ride in 
our North American P-51 Mustang ñMan Oô Warò ï for her 
husband Alan. 

Unbeknownst to her, after Alan learned of her gift, he 
called us and asked the Docent to book a flight for his wife, 
but to keep it a secret until she got to the hangar. 

Our Docents and other CAF-So Cal Wing personnel who 
would be involved were in on the secret, and pledged total 
cooperation. 

Here is Alanôs message to me after the flights: 

ñMike -  Claire gave me a ride in P-51 ñMan Oô Warò for my 
birthday. I decided we both should take a ride, so I 
surprised her with her ride. The staff at CAF Museum in 
Camarillo were great, and conspired with me to make her 
ride a complete surprise. They told her since she was a 
pilot, she could sit in the cockpit before my ride so she 
would have some idea about what my flight would be like. 

Once in the cockpit, Claire was told she was going for a 
ride. At first she thought I was giving her my ride. I was 
standing on the wing, and handed her the certificate for 
her ride. She was clueless. In the photo, you can see the 
joy in her face. 

An unforgettable experience! We will remember it for the 
rest of our lives!    Best regards,  Alanò 

 

A surprised Claire Smith in the P-51 cockpit. 

 

After the flight, Claire with pilot Steve McCartney. 

Wing Christmas Party: 2014 
 
Our annual Christmas Party will be in our Aviation 
Hangar on Friday, December 5, 2014, with cocktails at 
6:00 p.m. and dinner at 7:00 p.m.  Our meal will be 
catered by Bistro 13, an upscale restaurant in 
Camarillo.  
 
The cost will be $35.00 per person. Please get your 
checks in soon to Paul Willett, our Finance Officer ï 
either in person or by mail:  CAF, 455 Aviation Drive, 
Camarillo, CA 93010, Attn. Paul Willett. 
 
Fabulous food, an awesome auction, and exhilarating 
entertainment will be the order of the evening ï in 
addition to cheerful camaraderie! 
 
Start collecting those worthwhile items (hopefully 
aviation-related) that you will donate to our Wing 
Auction. We have fun with the bidding, and it all helps 
to make some money for our Wing activities. David 
Baker, our Amiable Auctioneer, will be conducting the 
festivities. 
 
An added attraction at our Christmas Party will be the 
announcement of four new Wing Staff Officers for the 
2015/2016 term of office. 
 
For those members who want to attend, but either do 
not drive at night or do not have access to 
transportation ï we will be matching up those in need 
of rides with drivers who are willing to be the 
ñdesignated driverò for the evening. 
 
Both riders needing transportation and drivers willing 
to accommodate ï please get in touch with Dave Flood 
at either dmpflood31@gmail.com or 805-482-0595. 
 

Remembering Jim Tierney 
 
Jim-  
 
You are sorely missed as that iconoclastic voice that let 
everyone know - if they were listening - what was on his 
mind and was a very loyal friend. A loyal friend is not one 
who agrees with you all the time - but one who brings up 
points of view that added balance to any conversation.  
 
Your long history with the CAF - SoCal Wing evolved into 
a person that was accepted as a  long-standing fixture; 
always wanting to help out where he could -  realizing that 
he was facing a growing number of physical challenges 
these past few years.  
 
It was a pleasure knowing you big fellow! 
 
You definitely will be missed. 
  
John Woolley 

mailto:dmpflood31@gmail.com
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Wing Photo Page I  

 

Longtime CAF-So Cal Wing friends Lawrence and 
Ellen Allen, in their home in Wyoming. Miss you guys! 

 

Did our Hellcat ñpickupò two vehicle kills in Iraq? 
(or was it in Reno?) 

 

© Photo by Ron Fleishman 

CAFôs ñGunga Dinò (Brian Hartill) at AIRSHO 2014. 

Manning the ñCanteen Cartò 

 

É Three photos by Atsushi ñFredò Fujimori 

Our fighters on the flight line at Reno Air Races 

 

Wing Leader & Pilot Steve Barber, Sr. giving Reno Air 
Races spectators information about out Wing and our 

fighters on display. 

 

CAF So Cal Wing pilot and Ops Officer,  
Jason Somes relaxing in Hellcatôs cockpit. 


